

Information Governance Coventry City Council PO Box 15 Council House Coventry CV1 5RR

www.coventry.gov.uk

Please contact Information Governance Direct line 024 7697 5408 infogov@coventry.gov.uk

10 December 2019

Dear Sir/ Madam

Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FOIA) Request ID: REQ06487

Thank you for your request for information relating to CCTV cameras. Your request and our responses are outlined below:

- **1. Does the council use any CCTV cameras produced by Hikvision?** Yes, we can confirm that the council uses CCTV cameras produced by Hikivision.
- **2. Does the council use any other hardware produced by Hikvision?** Yes, the council uses other hardware produced by Hikivision.
- **3. Does the council use any equipment produced by Pyronix?** We can advise that we do not use any equipment produced by Pyronix.
- 4. If any hardware from either Hikvision or Pyronix is used, could you please tell me when they were installed?

We can confirm that we do not hold this information and are advising you as per Section 1(1) of the Act. This is because we do not record or store this information.

5. If any hardware from either Hikvision or Pyronix is used, could you please tell me how many units are in use?

We can advise that there are three Hikvision cameras used as internal council cameras.

6. If any hardware from either Hikvision or Pyronix is used, could you please tell me where the cameras are located?

Coventry City Council publishes a list of their public cameras on their website and this is available to you via the following link:

http://www.coventry.gov.uk/cctv

We therefore do not have to provide this information as per Section 21 of the Act.

However, this does not include internal buildings. We can confirm that Coventry City Council holds the information you requested, however we are withholding that information since we consider that the following exemptions apply to it.

This information is exempt from disclosure under Section 31(1)(a) – Law Enforcement. Disclosure of this information would be likely to prejudice the prevention or detection of crime.

Section 31(1)(a) is a qualified exemption, and therefore is subject to the Public Interest

To use this exemption, we are required to undertake a public interest test. The matters which were considered in applying the public interest test are as follows:

For Disclosure:

 Confirmation of location of internal cameras would demonstrate a commitment to transparency with regard to the council's undertaking and could provide assurance that the council have robust CCTV infrastructure in place.

Against Disclosure:

- Maintaining the integrity and security of the council's CCTV systems.
- Revealing the information may assist criminal's insight into not only the strengths
 of the Council's CCTV/security, but also any potential weaknesses that may exist.
- This could ultimately result in future criminal activity.

On balance the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs that in disclosing this information, which is why Section 31 has been applied in this case.

7. If any hardware from either Hikvision or Pyronix is used, could you please describe the type of cameras in use (facial recognition, standard CCTV, ANPR)?

We can confirm that the type of hardware used is Standard CCTV.

The supply of information in response to a freedom of information request does not confer an automatic right to re-use the information. You can use any information supplied for the purposes of private study and non-commercial research without requiring further permission. Similarly, information supplied can also be re-used for the purposes of news reporting. An exception to this is photographs. Please contact us if you wish to use the information for any other purpose.

Should you wish to make any further requests for information, you may find what you are looking for is already published on the <u>Council's web site</u> and in particular its FOI/EIR <u>Disclosure log</u>, <u>Council's Publication Scheme</u>, <u>Open Data</u> and <u>Facts about Coventry</u>.

If you are unhappy with the handling of your request, you can ask us to review our response. Requests for reviews should be submitted within 40 days of the date of receipt of our response to your original request – email: infoqov@coventry.gov.uk

If you are unhappy with the outcome of our review, you can write to the Information Commissioner, who can be contacted at: Information Commissioner's Office, Wycliffe House, Water Lane, Wilmslow, Cheshire, SK9 5AF or email casework@ico.org.uk.

Please remember to quote the reference number above in your response.

Yours faithfully

Information Governance